Black Isle Bicycles  

A paper for TBI Admin Meeting 28 February 2017.

Please read this in conjunction with an earlier paper BLACK ISLE BICYCLES – A REVIEW OF ITS FIRST TWO YEARS dated 11 April 2016.  This is attached.

The Origins, March 2014
Announcement from Coastal Communities Fund for two-year funded project (March 2014 to March 2016).  £123,504

Transition Black Isle’s project aims to develop cycle tourism on The Black Isle. Linking with other routes within Cromarty and Easter Ross, the project will publish routes, provide visitor information and signage, improve routes, establish a community enterprise bike hire company and offer guided bike trips of the area to boost cycle-tourism and bring new visitors to the area, particularly in the off-peak season. Collaborating with existing tourism businesses, as well as existing transport providers, TBI will use the area’s widely recognised wildlife and heritage to establish the Black Isle as a major cycling destination, providing the area with a sound basis for sustained economic growth and job creation.

Progress in the two years March 2014 to March 2016 and implications

It became clear that the Black Isle would benefit from having a formal Area Tourism Group, so we established the Black Isle Tourism Team which has 50+ paying members and a formal, funded agreement with Highland Council.  BITT held several busy events and works well with North Coast 500 / VisitScotland.

In  2015 the bike hire business did not grow. It was not profitable to hire out 1-2 bikes, with the costs of staff time and travel. It became clear that without CCF funding the business could not survive in its current form.

Progress since March 2016

For summer 2016 we approached two established businesses (Fortrose Camp Site and the Rosemarkie Cafe) to each hold half the bikes and hire them out on a profit-sharing basis.  BIB covered insurance and maintenance costs and trained staff on the hire process. Despite a late start in 2016 both places made a profit and are committed to continuing to offer hires in 2017.

Coastal Communities Fund agreed to a reallocation of funding within the project to use savings from the signage budget and bike replacement budget to continue funding the work of the Destination Development Officer beyond March 2016.  They requested that the extension could run to the end of the summer season.  Since CCF requires unspent money to be returned to them, we continued the length of the CCF project until October when our books showed we had (at last) outspent the grant by £300.  Lizbeth Collie was employed by Black Isle Bicycles until December 2016 when we made her redundant.  Giles Makins, Project Manager,  resigned March 2016, at the anticipated end of the CCF grant.
Final Report to Climate Challenge Fund

One section of the report asks for a 2000 character summary of the lasting benefits of the project.   This is the essence of that response:

We have been very aware of the need to future-proof our activities

We have built links with a wide range of businesses and organisations and tried to ensure that we shared our work and experience with others. In particular:

Our two partners (Fortrose Campsite and Rosemarkie Café) will continue to offer bike hire in 2017 over the main season between Easter and October;

We have produced a booklet of Black Isle Cycle Routes which will be distributed online, and in hard copy across the Black Isle, and in other key places such as hostels and Information Centres;

We have produced a leaflet, “Discover the Black Isle by Bicycle”, which should not date.  

For Muir of Ord Community Council we have mapped and signed the Beauly Firth Loop, with a leaflet having being widely distributed and the route appearing on several key websites eg North Coast 500, VisitScotland, Sustrans.   SIgnage has been designed and survey work carried out with the signs due to be installed by HC staff by end February 2017;

We have leased our two ebikes to NHS Highland;

In agreement with HC we have passed our Carbon Clever funded ebikes to Velocity Bicycle Workshop and Cafe for their GoByCycle scheme;

Duncan Bryden’s “Discover the Black Isle” report will be used as a resource and to support funding applications for other local groups;

We have produced a business plan for a Cycle-Friendly Campus which could underpin funding applications by Inverness Campus of the University of Highlands and Islands.

The Black Isle Tourism Team has a strong steering group, three working groups, all which will help to take forward the group’s plans. This group will continue to work on branding and signage for the Black isle;

Through BITT, we have reinvigorated the Black Isle Partnership which has until recently underpinned work on a Black Isle Landscape Partnership;

We have produced the peninsula’s first Visitor Map which will be a resource into the future and is being reissued in 2017 (Third edition). 

The prime website for locals/businesses and tourists for the Black Isle www.black-isle.info has been comprehensively redesigned and updated.

Black Isle Bicycles in 2017

The main concern for 2017 is the arrangement by which BIB maintains the fleet of bicycles that are to be positioned at Rosemarkie Beach Café and Fortrose campsite, and how the profits of hiring the bicycles are divided between our partners and ourselves.  This has yet to be explored fully for 2017 although last year the financial reconciliation was agreeable to all.  Pete Rochford maintained the bicycles in 2016 but is not prepared to take a larger role in ensuring there is a more proactive drive for hires at the Café.  Lizbeth has discussed the maintenance and other roles with Jim McBride (ex Million Miles Cycle Trainer and currently employed with Velocity Inverness in their GoByCycle project) and this is on-going.  Lizbeth has agreed to undertake a number of tasks for BIB as a volunteer (bolstered no doubt by her redundancy payment).

The Directors of BIB need to meet to agree the financial arrangements for 2017 to ensure the bicycles are available for hire.

Assets of Black Isle Bicycles

The current assets of Black Isle Bicycles are the hardware (tools/bicycles/trailers) the intellectual property in its publications and website, and its financial assets.  Currently Black Isle Bicycles has a positive balance of £6492 and this includes £2350 in TBI’s account.  Outstanding payments are insurance and the cost of printing the completed Discover the Black Isle by Bicycle leaflet.

Assets of TBI

Whatever the final outcome is for Black Isle Bicycles, I remind you that TBI has received management fees of £2000 for the two years funded by Coastal Communities Fund.  This bonus should be borne in mind when discussing where TBI goes from here, and how it uses its resources to further the Transition message.
Julian Paren
